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53 MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 2nd OCTOBER 2014
It was moved by the Mayor,

Seconded by Councillor James, and

RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Council held on the 2nd October 2014, having been printed and a copy sent to each Member of the Council, be taken as read and signed by the Mayor. 

54 MEMBERS’ INTERESTS 
The Mayor reminded Members of the need to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests or other interests which they might have in relation to the items to be considered at the Council meeting.

55 MAYOR’S OR CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

(A) The Mayor referred to the recent death of former Councillor Eddie Scott, who had represented the Calder Valley Ward from May 1984 to May 1992.  He had served as Chairman of the then Planning, Highways and Transportation Committee from May 1989 to May 1990, Vice-Chairman of the Environment Committee from May 1990 to May 1991 and then Chairman again of the Environment Committee from May 1981 to May 1982.   The Council passed on its condolences to the family of Eddie Scott.
(B) The Mayor also referred to the recent death of former Councillor Bill Carpenter who had first been elected to the Council in May 1980 and served as a Councillor for the Rastrick Ward until May 1984. He had lost his seat at the May 1984 elections, but had returned to the Council in August 1984 through a by-election in the Northowram and Shelf Ward. He had then represented the Northowram and Shelf Ward continuously to June 2004 when he retired as a Councillor. Bill Carpenter had also served as Mayor in 1992/63 and as Deputy Mayor in 1995/96, and had been granted the status of Freeman of the Borough in 2000.   The Council passed on its condolences to the family of Bill Carpenter.
(C) Councillor McAllister, advised that the End of Life Social Care Team in Adults, Health and Social Care had won the Team of the Year Award at the recent National Social Worker of the Year Awards. The Council congratulated all members of the team on their achievement.
(D) Councillor T Swift announced that Councillor Lisa Lambert had been nominated by the Labour Group as the Mayor Elect for the 2015/2016 Municipal Year.  The Council congratulated Councillor Lambert on her nomination. 
56 PETITIONS PRESENTED BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL
(A) Councillor Wilkinson presented a petition on behalf of the “Clean up Wainhouse Terrace Campaign” in relation to Wainhouse Terrace being a listed structure and a community asset, which should be treated as such. 
The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.

57 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC UNDER COUNCIL RULE 12

There were no questions from members of the public

58 CABINET RECOMMENDATION
(A)
HEBDEN ROYD AND HILL TOP PARISHES – NEIGHBOURHOOD AREA – (CABINET, 17TH NOVEMBER, 2014 – MINUTE NUMBER 75/B61) 





It was moved by Councillor Baines,





Seconded by Councillor Benton,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 75/B61 be approved.
Councillor D Young commented on the recommendation.

RESOLVED that the area defined in the application as Hebden Royd and the Hill Top Parishes and administered by Hebden Royd Town Council, Blackshaw Parish Council, Erringden Parish Council, Heptonstall Parish Council and Wadsworth Parish Council be defined as a Neighbourhood Area in accordance with Section 61G of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990.

59 LICENSING AND REGULATORY COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS


(A) 
AGE REQUIREMENT FOR HACKNEY CARRIAGES AND PRIVATE HIRE VEHICLES – REVIEW OF POLICY (LICENSING AND REGULATORY COMMITTEE, 20TH OCTOBER 2014 – MINUTE NUMBER 14/L9)


It was moved by Councillor Thornber,




Seconded by Councillor Pillai,     

that the recommendation of the Licensing and Regulatory Committee contained in Minute Number 14/L9 be approved.

RESOLVED that the Council’s current policy regarding vehicles being licensed as hackney carriage or private hire vehicles for the first time, excepting for purpose built wheelchair accessible vehicles which be not more that 8 years old, be changed from 5 years to 6 years old, as this would have beneficial financial implications for the trade.

(B) 
HACKNEY CARRIAGE AND PRIVATE HIRE DRIVERS APPLICATION – AMENDMENT TO MEDICAL REPORT (LICENSING AND REGULATORY COMMITTEE, 20TH OCTOBER 2014 – MINUTE NUMBER 17/L11)


It was moved by Councillor Thornber,




Seconded by Councillor Pillai,     

that the recommendation of the Licensing and Regulatory Committee contained in Minute Number 17/L11 be approved.

RESOLVED that in the interests of public and driver safety, the application/renewal procedure for Private Hire and Hackney Carriage Drivers Licences be amended to include:
“Private hire and hackney carriage drivers’ application and renewal procedures to specify that the medical must be completed by the applicant/driver’s own doctor/GP surgery”. 

(C)
TESTING OF PRIVATE HIRE VEHICLES AND HACKNEY CARRIAGES – REVIEW OF POLICY (LICENSING AND REGULATORY COMMITTEE, 20TH OCTOBER 2014 – MINUTE NUMBER 16/L10)


It was moved by Councillor Thornber,




Seconded by Councillor Pillai,     

that the recommendation of the Licensing and Regulatory Committee contained in Minute Number 16/L10 be approved.

RESOLVED that the Council's current testing policy where vehicles of 6 years and older are tested at intervals of four months, be changed to require vehicles of 6 years and older being tested every 6 months if the vehicle passed the test the first time and 4 months if the vehicle failed the test the first time. 

60 GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS


(A) 
MEETING TIMETABLE 2015/16 (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 10TH NOVEMBER 2014 – MINUTE NUMBER 19/J9)


It was moved by Councillor Lambert,




Seconded by Councillor B Collins,     

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 19/J9 be approved.
Councillor Lambert commented on the recommendation.

RESOLVED that

(a) the meeting timetable for the 2015/16 municipal year be approved, as set out on the following page, with the first ordinary Council meeting in the municipal year being brought forward a week to take account of the school summer holiday period;
(b) as a result of part (a) above, the Council meeting scheduled for    Wednesday, 29th July 2015 be rearranged to Wednesday, 22nd July 2015, and the Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel scheduled for that date be rearranged to Wednesday, 15th July 2015;

(c) the Council meeting scheduled for Wednesday, 30th September 2015 be rearranged to Thursday, 1st October 2015 to avoid clashing with the main political party conferences;

(d) the Budget Council meeting in 2016 be held on Monday, 29th February 2016; and

(e) the Annual Council meeting in 2016 be held on Wednesday, 25th May 2016 commencing at 1200 hours.

MEETING TIMETABLE 2015/2016 (9 week cycle)

All meetings commence at 1800 hours unless otherwise stated
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BUDGET COUNCIL – MONDAY 29TH FEBRUARY 2016

ANNUAL COUNCIL – WEDNESDAY 25TH MAY 2016  


(B) 
TRADE UNION FACILITIES AGREEMENT (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 10TH NOVEMBER 2014 – MINUTE NUMBER 24/J14(E))


It was moved by Councillor Lambert,




Seconded by Councillor B Collins,     

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 24/J14 (E) be approved.

Councillors Battye, Baines, MK Swift, Mrs Carter, Draycott, Sutherland, and Tagg commented on the recommendation.

RESOLVED that funding be continued for a Unison Branch Secretary role equivalent full time 30 hours post as per the current arrangement in place. 

(C)
POST OF DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITIES AND BUSINESS CHANGE (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 10TH NOVEMBER 2014 – MINUTE NUMBER 26/J15 (E))


It was moved by Councillor Lambert,




Seconded by Councillor B Collins,     

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 26/J15 (E) be approved. 

RESOLVED that the approval given in July 2013 to the post of Director of Communities being re-designated as the Director of Communities and Business Change be confirmed on a permanent basis, the title of the post be revised to Director of Communities and Service Support, and the existing postholder be confirmed into the permanent role.
61 CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE SCRUTINY PANEL RECOMMENDATION

(A)
CALDERDALE FOSTER CARE ASSOCIATION – CO-OPTED MEMBER REPRESENTATIVE ON THE SCRUTINY PANEL (CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE SCRUTINY PANEL, 22ND OCTOBER 2014 – MINUTE NUMBER 21/E22) 





It was moved by Councillor Ford,





Seconded by Councillor Miles,


that the recommendation of the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel contained in Minute Number 21/E22 be approved.

RESOLVED that Frank McLaughlan be appointed to serve as the non-voting co-opted member representative of the Calderdale Foster Care Association on the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel for the remainder of the 2014/15 municipal year.

62 MOTIONS UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 14

(A) 
SHALE GAS EXPLORATION 

In moving the motion Councillor Baker sought and received the Council’s consent to alter the wording of the motion.



It was moved as an altered motion by Councillor Baker, 




Seconded by Councillor Sutherland, 
that:
(a) this Council notes that it has a responsibility to tackle climate change and protect the environment and the wellbeing of local communities;
(b) this Council acknowledges that exploration of unconventional fossil fuel undermines action on climate change and diverts resources away from investment in a safe and secure renewable energy future;
(c) this Council notes that there are possible significant adverse impacts from shale gas exploration and exploitation, including water contamination and air pollution, and supports a ‘Frack-Free’ declaration for this area;
(d) this Council calls on her Majesty’s Government, to impose a moratorium on shale gas exploration within the UK, to prevent the adverse impact it will have on greenhouse gas emissions and climate change; and 
(e) whilst this Council remains committed to hearing all planning application in a fair manner and in full accordance with the law, proposals for shale gas extraction within Calderdale are likely to generate significant public concern.  In the event of such an application we request that our Officers take all possible steps to ensure that the environment of Calderdale and the amenity of its residents are protected. 

Councillors Tagg, Lynn, Taylor, Draycott, and Baines commented on the altered motion.

RESOLVED that:
(a) this Council notes that it has a responsibility to tackle climate change and protect the environment and the wellbeing of local communities;
(b) this Council acknowledges that exploration of unconventional fossil fuel undermines action on climate change and diverts resources away from investment in a safe and secure renewable energy future;

(c) this Council notes that there are possible significant adverse impacts  from shale gas exploration and exploitation, including water contamination and air pollution, and supports a ‘Frack-Free’ declaration for this area;

(d) this Council calls on her Majesty’s Government, to impose a moratorium on shale gas exploration within the UK, to prevent the adverse impact it will have on greenhouse gas emissions and climate change; and 

(e) whilst this Council remains committed to hearing all planning application in a fair manner and in full accordance with the law, proposals for shale gas extraction within Calderdale are likely to generate significant public concern.  In the event of such an application we request that our Officers take all possible steps to ensure that the environment of Calderdale and the amenity of its residents are protected. 

(Councillor Thompson declared an interest in the above item as he worked for an engineering company involved in exploration and left the meeting for the discussion and voting thereon). 
(B) FRACKING 

The motion was withdrawn at the meeting by Councillor Sutherland.
(C)
CONSULTATION WITH WARD MEMBERS




It was moved by Councillor MK Swift, 




Seconded by Councillor Metcalfe, 



that 

(a) Council registers its dismay at the current administration’s delay in informing Town Ward Councillor’s about the parking crisis in the centre of Halifax and its failure to involve them, in any way, in the development of proposals to deal with it;
(b) Council notes: 
(i) the convention on member – officer relationships sets out clear expectations that ward members will be consulted and informed, including “in relation to significant or sensitive operational matters”;

(ii) that whilst the Council first became aware of potential issues with the Traffic Regulation Orders on 10th September, and ceased to enforce on September 23rd; the leader of the largest group was not informed until 2nd October;

(iii) that Ward Councillors were not told that a Temporary TRO was being put in place until they saw the Council press release on 29th October, and that further information has only been provided in response to specific questions; and 
(c) Council requests that the Governance and Business Committee reviews its existing protocols on consultation with Ward Councillors, covering key matters of policy and departmental operation, to ensure that such a situation does not recur in the future.
It was moved as an AMENDMENT by Councillor Battye, 


Seconded by Councillor Baker,
that the motion be amended by the insertion of the words “as part of its review of the constitution” between the words “that” and “the” on the first line of part (c) of the motion.
Councillors T Swift and Baines commented on the amendment.

The AMENDMENT on being put to the vote was not carried 
Councillors B Collins, Caffrey, Taylor, Battye, Tagg, T Swift, Mrs Carter, Baker and Baines commented on the motion.
RESOLVED that

(a) Council registers its dismay at the current administration’s delay in informing Town Ward Councillor’s about the parking crisis in the centre of Halifax and its failure to involve them, in any way, in the development of proposals to deal with it;
(b) Council notes: 
(i) the convention on member – officer relationships sets out clear expectations that ward members will be consulted and informed, including “in relation to significant or sensitive operational matters”;

(ii) that whilst the Council first became aware of potential issues with the Traffic Regulation Orders on 10th September, and ceased to enforce on September 23rd; the leader of the largest group was not informed until 2nd October;

(iii) that Ward Councillors were not told that a Temporary TRO was being put in place until they saw the Council press release on 29th October, and that further information has only been provided in response to specific questions; and 
(c) Council requests that the Governance and Business Committee reviews its existing protocols on consultation with Ward Councillors, covering key matters of policy and departmental operation, to ensure that such a situation does not recur in the future.
(D)
AIR QUALITY




It was moved by Councillor B Collins, 




Seconded by Councillor D Foster,
that In the light of last month’s ruling by the European Court, Council requests that the Cabinet be asked to review the effectiveness of Calderdale’s seven air quality management areas (with particular reference to the new Hipperholme zone) and brings forward further proposals to reduce nitrogen dioxide levels within relevant parts of the Borough.
It was moved as an AMENDMENT by Councillor Baker, 



Seconded by Councillor James,

that the motion be amended by the deletion of all after “Council” and the insertion of: 

“welcomes the detailed review of the Environment and Public Health Scrutiny Review that will review the effectiveness of Calderdale’s seven Air Quality Management Areas an develop proposals to mitigate the public health effects of environmental pollution.  Council urges all Councillors with an interest in this topic to participate in this important piece of work and Cabinet to respond positively to its findings”. 
Councillors Benton, Tagg, Sutherland and Baines commented on the amendment.

The AMENDMENT on being put to the vote was not carried 
Councillors Ford, Wilkinson, Draycott, Tagg, Mrs Carter, Thompson, and Baines commented on the motion.

RESOLVED that In the light of last month’s ruling by the European Court, Council requests that the Cabinet be asked to review the effectiveness of Calderdale’s seven air quality management areas (with particular reference to the new Hipperholme zone) and brings forward further proposals to reduce nitrogen dioxide levels within relevant parts of the Borough.

(E)
N.H.S.




It was moved by Councillor T Swift, 




Seconded by Councillor B Collins, 

that: 

(a) this Council is concerned by reports that Monitor is to investigate Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust after projections showing that it may end the year £4 million in deficit when it originally planned for a £3 million surplus;
(b) this Council fears that the Trust's financial predicament is symptomatic of the crisis now developing within the NHS throughout the Country;
(c) this Council has no confidence that the Government's recently-announced winter funding allocation will be sufficient to address the range of specific problems already facing the Trust within Calderdale;
(d) this Council therefore calls on the government to release further immediate, emergency funding to enable the local NHS Trust to operate effectively, through the approaching winter, without damage to essential patient care and without recourse to reductions in provision or measures of structural change which could pre-empt full and proper consideration of the “Care Closer to Home” proposals now under development by the Clinical Commissioning Group. 

Councillors Metcalfe, Battye and Baines commented on the motion.
RESOLVED that:
(a) this Council is concerned by reports that Monitor is to investigate Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust after projections showing that it may end the year £4 million in deficit when it originally planned for a £3 million surplus;
(b) this Council fears that the Trust's financial predicament is symptomatic of the crisis now developing within the NHS throughout the Country;
(c) this Council has no confidence that the Government's recently-announced winter funding allocation will be sufficient to address the range of specific problems already facing the Trust within Calderdale; and
(d) this Council therefore calls on the government to release further immediate, emergency funding to enable the local NHS Trust to operate effectively, through the approaching winter, without damage to essential patient care and without recourse to reductions in provision or measures of structural change which could pre-empt full and proper consideration of the “Care Closer to Home” proposals now under development by the Clinical Commissioning Group. 
(Councillor Metcalfe declared an interest in the above item as the Council’s  Stakeholder Member representative  on the Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust Membership Council) 
 (F)
LIVING WAGE

In moving the motion Councillor Lynn sought and received the Council’s consent to alter the wording of the motion.
It was moved as an altered motion by Councillor Lynn, 




Seconded by Councillor Miles
that this Council: 

(i) welcomes the actions taken by the previous administration to pay a ‘Living Wage’ supplement to Calderdale MBC staff;

(ii) notes the increasing adoption of Living Wage policies across the public and private sectors;
(iii) congratulates Marshall’s group, as one of Calderdale’s largest private sector employers, on their decision to become a Living Wage employer; 
(iv) incorporates “Living Wage” within the Council’s pay policies; and

(v) resolves to seek formal accreditation as a Living Wage employer by April 2015.

Councillors Battye, Thornber, Miles and Baines commented. 
RESOLVED that this Council: 

(a) welcomes the actions taken by the previous administration to pay a ‘Living Wage’ supplement to Calderdale MBC staff;

(b) notes the increasing adoption of Living Wage policies across the public and private sectors;
(c) congratulates Marshall’s group, as one of Calderdale’s largest private sector employers, on their decision to become a Living Wage employer; 
(d) incorporates “Living Wage” within the Council’s pay policies; and

(e) resolves to seek formal accreditation as a Living Wage employer by April 2015.

(G)
LOCAL WELFARE FUND

In moving the motion Councillor Press sought and received the Council’s consent to alter the wording of the motion.




It was moved as an altered motion by Councillor Press, 




Seconded by Councillor Booth, 

that:
(a) this Council notes that more than one in four children in Calderdale are classified as living in poverty, once housing costs are taken into account;

(i) that between 250 and 300 people are regular users of food banks across the Borough; and

(ii) that over 600 people have been helped in the first six months of this year through a variety of local welfare schemes, including the local welfare fund.

(b) this Council further notes that the Government initially planned to abolish the Local Welfare Fund, but following legal challenge has now completed a consultation on its future; 
(c) this Council welcomes the response submitted on behalf of Calderdale MBC which supports the continued provision of central Government support for the Local Welfare Fund, and calls on our local Members of Parliament to actively lobby Her Majesty’s Government to retain this vital resource; and 
(d) this Council thanks all volunteers whose charitable efforts go into running and operating food banks. 
It was moved as an AMENDMENT by Councillor Battye,


Seconded by Councillor Baker,

that the motion be amended with the addition of a part (e) as follows: 

(e) Council calls on Cabinet to ensure that this Council makes full use of the funding available to it to support those in financial hardships. 
Councillors McAllister, Sutherland, T Swift, Rivron, Tagg, Thompson, Blagbrough, Draycott, Booth and Baines commented on the amendment.

The AMENDMENT on being put to the vote was carried and became part of the Substantive Motion. 

RESOLVED that:- 

(a) this Council notes that more than one in four children in Calderdale are classified as living in poverty, once housing costs are taken into account;

(i) that between 250 and 300 people are regular users of food banks across the Borough; and

(ii) that over 600 people have been helped in the first six months of this year through a variety of local welfare schemes, including the local welfare fund.

(b) this Council further notes that the Government initially planned to abolish the Local Welfare Fund, but following legal challenge has now completed a consultation on its future; 
(c) this Council welcomes the response submitted on behalf of Calderdale MBC which supports the continued provision of central Government support for the Local Welfare Fund, and calls on our local Members of Parliament to actively lobby Her Majesty’s Government to retain this vital resource; 
(d) this Council thanks all volunteers whose charitable efforts go into running and operating food banks; and
(e) Council calls on Cabinet to ensure that this Council makes full use of the funding available to it to support those in financial hardships. 
63 APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS AND SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS TO SERVE ON SCRUTINY PANELS AND COUNCIL COMMITTEES

There were no nominations for appointment of Members and Substitute Members to serve on Scrutiny Panels and Council Committees.

64 REPRESENTATION ON OUTSIDE BODIES

It was moved by Councillor Sutherland,

Seconded by Councillor T Swift, and

RESOLVED that Members of the Council and others be appointed to serve as representatives of the Council on outside bodies unless they resign, become disqualified or are replaced by resolution of the Council as follows:

	West Yorkshire Police and Crime Panel  
	-


	Councillor Ann Martin to replace Councillor Sweeney as a member


65 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL UNDER COUNCIL RULE 13

(A) Question from Councillor T Swift to Councillor Baines, Leader.

At the full Council meeting in October, the Council asked the Council Leader to write in the strongest terms, to Ian Duncan Smith, Secretary of State for the Department of Work and Pensions, repeating its condemnation of the Bedroom Tax, which has had such a damaging effect both on local people and the Calderdale economy. It also asked him to write to the MPs for Halifax and the Calder Valley, calling on them to support the Affordable Homes Bill, introduced by Andrew George MP, which would amend the policy, providing exemptions, for example, for those who cannot find a smaller property.

At the Cabinet meeting on 17th November 2014, Cllr Baines stated that he had not yet written these letters as he had been “too busy”. 

Does he think it is acceptable for him to ignore the will of Council because he is “too busy”? Could the Leader confirm whether these letters have now been written, and whether any responses have been received? Will he arrange for copies of this correspondence to be sent to all Members?

Councillor Baines, Leader responded advising that the letters had been sent and when a response was received he would circulate it to all Members. 
(B) Question from Councillor B Collins to Councillor Baines, Leader.

At the Council meeting on 2nd October 2014, Council instructed the Leader to write to the Secretary of State for Local Government protesting about the disproportionate impact of Government spending cuts on local government compared with central government, and on northern Council’s such as Calderdale.

Has the Leader written in these terms? If so, has the Secretary of State replied?

Will the Leader provide copies of the correspondence to the Leaders of all political groups on the Council?

Councillor Baines, Leader responded advising that a letter had been sent with a copy of the Council motions attached and no response had yet been received, but when received will be circulated. 
(C) Question from Councillor T Swift to Councillor Baines, Leader

Could the Leader inform Council whether he met with the Directors of either the Rugby League Football Club and/or HTAFC before making his statement regarding the Shay in the Halifax Courier on Friday 14th November? If not, has he met with them since?

Could he also inform Council when he expects to bring forward a report with specific proposals for consideration?

Councillor Baines, Leader responded advising that he had not yet had discussions with both clubs, but Officers were arranging meetings for next week.  He had had a meeting today with the Rugby League Director.  He would report back in due course and when he was in a position to do so.  
(D) Question from Councillor Smith to Councillor Baines, Leader

Does the Leader support a consultation with the people of Calderdale on budget choices before the Cabinet draft budget is released?

Councillor Baines, Leader responded advising that he had no problem consulting with the people of Calderdale.  There was already a clear budget plan for the next 2 years.  Any consultation would be for the 2017/18 budget so there was no need for rushed consultation.  There was also a need to know what the Government settlements were in the Autumn Statement that had not as yet been received. 
(E) Question from Councillor Battye to Councillor Caffrey, Cabinet Member for Economy.

Would the Cabinet Member for Economy please confirm when Eastwood Household Waste Recycling Centre will re-open?

Councillor Caffrey, Cabinet Member for Economy responded advising that the work was scheduled for completion on 23rd December 2014 and the site should reopen just after Christmas. 
66 REPORTS OF THE LEADER AND CABINET MEMBERS

(A)
LEADER’S REPORT

Councillor Baines, Leader, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

The major issue has been that surrounding the suspension of the TRO’s in respect of Parking in the Inner and Outer areas of Halifax Town Centre along with Skircoat. The issue started when the Traffic Penalty Tribunal found in favour of the Appellant in respect of a Parking Ticket issued on Green Park Avenue, Skircoat. The Council received this on the 25th June 2014. On the 11th September I was made aware that there could be some issues regarding the TRO’s covering Skircoat and Halifax Town centre and that a Barrister had been appointed to check the validity of the Orders.
I have requested a copy of this Decision on a number of occasions and finally received a copy last Thursday. Following the letter from a Skircoat Resident regarding the TRO’s printed in the Courier on 7th November I requested information regarding the allegations made, I am still waiting a reply and last week I felt I had no alternative but to resort to a FOI request which to date has not even been acknowledged!
The budget savings for 2017/18 are another major problem for the Council. The original estimate of the need for £14.5 million thanks to the excellent work of Nigel Broadbent and his team has now been reduced to £10.2 million. Finding this level of savings will not be an easy process and could possibly result in changes to front line services, but I would as usual look to avoid this if at all possible. We must remember of course that these savings are necessary due to the previous Labour Government spending more than its income throughout the last 7 years of its life that included the boom period of 2005 to 2007.
Following the promise of devolved powers to the Scottish Parliament there are now expectations for similar powers being devolved in England. The Combined Authority is in negotiation with the Government but with the desire not to go forward with an Elected Mayor. Whilst I agree with this stance I feel it is unlikely that we will receive any meaningful devolution without it. 
I have been to a number of meetings regarding the improvements needed to the signalling system and electrification of the Calderdale Line. The last of which was a meeting with the Secretary of State for Transport in Halifax where he accepted our strong arguments and would look to supporting the future electrification of the line.

I have met with a number of local businesses to discuss issues of concern to them and attended a well-attended business conference in Elland. Calderdale also had the benefit of a visit from a delegation from China with the intention of building better business links with us.

It is unfortunate that we are still waiting for the opportunity for our Children’s Social Services teams to prove to OFSTED that they are providing a good and safe environment for the Young People in our care. We have been informed that this will not happen now until the New Year, I hope that it will be as soon as possible in January.

Below is a brief summary of some of the meetings, visits and activities that may not be reported elsewhere:

· Meetings with all our Directorates regarding the ongoing provision of services and future developments;
· Various meetings with our Partners in Calderdale to update me on their provision of Services;
· Attended the Courier Business Awards; 

· Discussions with OSCA regarding how the Council can assist with bringing their plans forward;
· Visit to the Three Ways Centre;
· Attended a Ministerial Visit by Dan Rogerson MP to discuss our work and future funding for Flood Relief in the Calder Valley. 

Councillor Wilkinson asked Councillor Baines whether he would consider looking into grants available and other areas of funding to address the untidy site at Wainhouse Terrace which was an eyesore on a key junction on the roadside in this area.  Councillor Baines advised that had no problem assisting investigating and getting funding and if there were any ideas he was happy to look into them. 

 (B)
CABINET MEMBER REPORTS

(i) Deputy Leader and CAFM, Housing and Environment

Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for CAFM, Housing and Environment, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

In October, Cabinet approved a joint paper between Environmental Health and Public Health which proposed an innovative scheme whereby people who commit smoking-related litter offences (and who have been served with a Fixed Penalty Notice [FPN] by the Council) are given the opportunity to attend stop smoking support services and stop smoking as an alternative to paying the fixed penalty fine. The intention behind this approach was twofold and sought to improve health outcomes whilst reducing the amount of smoking-related litter in the borough. It is obviously hoped that this policy will supplement the efforts of the Public Health team in reducing the number of smokers in the borough over time. Similar schemes have been trialled by other Local Authorities in the past and we have sought to learn from their experiences in devising this scheme which will now be rolled out.  

I am sure that members saw the coverage that we received in the local press only a few weeks ago which related to the fact that Calderdale is leading the way in recycling, with a household waste recycling rate of over 60%. We are the only authority in the Yorkshire and Humber region that is recycling over 60% of waste, and one of only 7 authorities (out of approximately 400 nationally) to achieve this feat. I’m delighted that we continue to achieve top recycling results and would like to take this opportunity to thank local residents, our waste management team, and our contractors for all of their hard work. Earlier this year, Cabinet approved two papers relating to the process for agreeing new Waste Services contracts. Whilst there are opportunities for efficiencies to be explored as part of this process, it is hoped that we will be able to maintain our excellent performance in this area whilst reviewing some elements of how the new contracts might function. Work has continued to implement the timetable for agreeing both contracts and we are currently on schedule with this process. 

I have been working with Officers to produce a detailed paper which seeks to present an ambitious vision for improving our local environment throughout the Borough. The scope of the paper is wide-ranging and includes a number of complementary themes including energy generation, carbon emissions, and air quality. I hope to be in a position to bring this paper to Cabinet in the New Year.
  

Finally, with regards to the budget process, Cllr Caffrey and I have started to explore potential budget savings across the Economy and Environment Directorate. In my role as Deputy Leader, I will also be working with Cabinet colleagues to identify potential budget savings across other Directorates. 

CAFM
Over the last few months I have continued to familiarise myself with the different areas of responsibility across the CAFM service and I have worked closely with Officers to make progress on a number of key work streams across the service area. As I reported to Council in September, the primary challenge for the service is delivering very ambitious budget savings targets in a challenging environment. Although further savings have been identified over the past few months, CAFM will record a significant overspend in the current financial year as previously reported. Of an original budget of £12.1m, it is anticipated that savings of £2.672m will be achieved in the current financial year against a budget target of £4.348m. Work will continue to identify other potential savings targets to ensure that the final overspend is minimised. 

At this stage, it is also worth pointing out that the savings targets agreed for 2015/16 increases by £0.5m to £4.848m. Although various initiatives, such as FM sourcing rationalisation and the review of FM support staff have now been agreed by Cabinet and so will be able to contribute to savings targets in future years, it must be remembered that some of the savings achieved by CAFM thus far have been ‘one off’ savings and will not be repeated in future years – this illustrates the significant challenges that still lie ahead in terms of delivering a balanced budget. 

I reported in October that Cabinet had approved a Facilities Management Sourcing Strategy following a review of the Council’s arrangements for sourcing supplies and services. Since this approach was agreed, work has been undertaken and progress has been made in rationalising the previous arrangements for sourcing Facilities Management works and services. A much leaner and coherent set of arrangements are now being delivered through the sole sourcing of all current servicing and works arrangements.
Discussions are now underway with regard to Track 2 and how best the different service arrangements can be configured into coherent bundles/groups. We have a commitment as part of this process to ensure that local businesses are able to bid for the various contracts on offer and we will endeavour to uphold our obligation to companies in this area by fully supporting them and providing clarity on procurement opportunities and requirements. 

As the budget process starts ahead of the New Year, all members will be aware of the significant challenges that face the Council in finding savings of many millions. I am sure that we all agree that we have a duty to deliver savings in backroom costs so that the impact upon the front line services that residents rely upon is reduced. Difficult decisions will be required throughout the budget process with the future arrangements for the Town Hall being just one example of an area that requires scrutiny. We have a duty to ensure that the Town Hall is run as efficiently and effectively as possible and I’m sure that all members will agree that a conversation about how we can make better use of this asset is long overdue. A Member’s Seminar took place on 16th October and further dialogue will take place with all Party Groups and staff, before proposals are brought forward to Cabinet early in the New Year. 
Councillor Baker asked Councillor Benton about the savings needed in the CAFM budget and if consultation on implementation of plans for disposing of buildings in Calderdale had been carried out. 

Councillor B Collins asked Councillor Benton to confirm whether information from the Freedom of Information request had been available to Cabinet briefing before Councillor Baker received the information.  Councillor Benton advised that he was not in a position to comment on when Councillor Baker received the information. 

Councillor T Swift asked Councillor Benton to confirm whether the Conservatives put out a press release 4 weeks earlier than Councillor Baker had received the information.  Councillor Benton commented that when the new administration had taken over control of the Council he had found out that there was a list of buildings which had been produced by officers. There would be no properties closed under the current administration.
Councillor T Swift asked Councillor Benton if it was not intended to dispose of any property, how would  the budget be balanced. Councillor Benton advised that this would be looked at through detailed consideration of the budget.   

(ii) Economy

Councillor Caffrey, Cabinet Member for Economy, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:



Parking

The parking fiasco has taken up a considerable amount of time and, although the Town Centre parking is now being more rigorously enforced and alleviated the parking logjam, it is likely to be mid January before order can be restored across the other areas of the Borough affected. CMBC is still unable to charge for parking and the cost of this mistake has not yet been quantified. A worst case is estimated at circa £250,000 but this prudent estimate excludes the substantial legal costs and Officer time associated with monitoring and rectifying the situation. Clearly, in the public interest, and for reasons of accountability, there will need to be a full audit/investigation as to how this occurred. 

Planning

Cabinet has approved the creation of two new neighbourhood Areas, namely Park and Hebden Royd and Hill Top Parishes. As I have shown some concern at the time it has taken to complete the Calderdale Plan it is pleasing that residents from these areas have made a commitment to add value to the overall plan and hasten its final completion. Clearly the plan needs to dovetail with West Yorkshire future transport plans and the Leeds City Region investment decisions for Calderdale and the neighbouring regions and I am confident that the Officers are driving this forward.

The use of Section 215 enforcement orders has been reviewed and Cabinet has agreed that these may and should be used more effectively. Whilst issuing the orders is not expensive enforcing them may prove uneconomical and therefore discretion will be exercised to ensure enforcement action is taken where there is a likelihood of success at acceptable cost. Communication with Councillors and the public will be more proactive to ensure that residents are kept aware of progress/development rather than actively having to chase for progress reports. 

The Copley Valley project has taken another step forward and it is hoped that manufacturing and other wealth creating enterprises can be encouraged to take up industrial space as and when it is available. 

Highways 

The highways review is nearing completion which, when fully implemented, should deliver a more effective and flexible service. This has not been a straightforward process and has involved difficult decisions about staffing levels and working practices.  

Highways is behind with routine maintenance and  repairs due partly to the staffing time taken up by Tour De France  but compounded by  difficulties with contractors delivering repairs on time.  Discussion with primary contractors is taking place with a view to rectifying what appears to be a shortage of available labour.  

Economic regeneration 

I am keen to ensure than CMBC maintains a trend of steady economic growth and therefore the local economy is high on the priorities agenda.  The  ERDF funding line which supports the valuable Business Growth Calderdale programme in its support of fledgling and developing SME’s is due to expire in June 2015 and as yet no substitute funding has been sourced. CMBC will be approaching the LCR for bridging funding pending negotiation of longer term committed funding to continue this important business support function.

The recruitment of apprentices across the Borough appears to be growing which is welcome news. However the need to encourage schools and other educational establishments that apprenticeships in high tech and skilled trades are as equally important to industry as university degrees. Calderdale appears to lack the facilities to focus on highly skilled electronic and other engineering skills which are essential to encouraging businesses to relocate here. CMBC is however fully aware of this educational gap and steps are being taken to address it. 

The Economic Taskforce continues to promote Calderdale and encouraging businesses to relocate to new sites. There are still concerns about stubborn unemployment hotspots in the Borough that have not improved in line with national trends. There remains a need to investigate the underlying reasons for the high claimant rates in these areas.

(iii) Use of Resources

Councillor Mrs Carter, Cabinet Member for Use of Resources, submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

Business Change & Performance Management

Much BCPM team effort has been spent on the continued development of the Child Assessment and Safeguarding System within the Children and Young People’s Directorate. This case management system is a core element of the Council’s Child Safeguarding Improvement Programme. Recent software releases have included Children Looked After, Children In Need and Early Intervention. Improvements to the system are driven by a user group made up of Social Workers and Social Work Administrators.

The Service continues to support Adult’s Health and Social Care, particularly in relation to Health Integration and the Care Act. Much work has already taken place to ensure that the Council’s IT Systems will meet the 2015 requirements of the Care Act and work is already underway in determining requirements for the 2016 changes.

Leeds City Council continues to implement Calderdale’s Adult Health and Social Care Client Index System. The system will go live in Leeds in April 2015. A team from Calderdale and Leeds are working closely in establishing joint support and development arrangements for the partnership moving forward.   

The IDOX commercialisation agreement was formally launched at the Society of IT Managers Annual Conference in November. This agreement allows IDOX to market Calderdale’s ICT systems to other Councils. Interest is emerging already around the Financial, Adult Health & Social Care and Child Care systems.

A report was presented to the Use of Resources scrutiny panel in November detailing savings achieved through the Lean and Shaping Demand programme. These programmes support colleagues in making improvements to service delivery and have achieved over £9.5M savings since 2010.

Finance

Council agreed the Medium Term Financial Strategy covering the next three years at its meeting in October. Since that meeting the financial forecasts have been updated but the additional saving required in 2017/18 is still likely to be in excess of £10m. Although the Council has plans in place to deliver a balanced budget in the two years prior to that, it remains a significant challenge to deliver the existing savings targets. These forecasts will be updated again following the Chancellor’s Autumn Statement and the provisional Local Government Finance Settlement in December. The forecasts form the basis for the Council’s budget decisions in February.

Cabinet has recently received revenue and capital monitoring reports for the second quarter of the financial year. These show that although each directorate is experiencing budget pressures, they all continue to plan to be within budget by year-end.

The Internal Audit service is continuing to work in collaboration with Kirklees on specific audits and has recently developed a Fraud Risk Register to help identify and mitigate potential fraud across the Council. Internal Audit has presented its half year report to Audit Committee outlining the work they have carried out in 2014/15 to date. Work is to commence shortly looking at the audit planning process for 2015/16 identifying areas through consultation with Directors which will continue to add value to the Council helping it to achieve corporate priorities for the future, whilst considering risk. 

The Insurance section has continued to successfully defend claims against the Council, a recent success in court being the defence of a claim which would have cost the Council £145K including costs. Work is on-going with the Insurance team to prepare the Council’s tender specification for renewal from 2015/16. This has included hosting a number of risk workshops throughout the Council involving various services in order to ensure all key operational risks and mitigating controls are considered which should ultimately result in optimal cover and price for the Council.

Democratic and Partnership Services

There has been significant focus within Legal Services on the detailed work necessary to ensure the Traffic Regulation Orders for the Inner Halifax Area are drafted and made ready for the earliest possible introduction.  That included work to prepare a Temporary TRO to reintroduce waiting restrictions within the area due to concerns about traffic congestion in the run up to the busy Christmas period.

On a more positive note the contractual documents required for all aspects of the Piece Hall refurbishment and the new Central Library were finalised allowing the contractors to start on site on time.

Within the Elections Service the new Register is due to be published on 1st December and there will be follow up work undertaken to ensure the new Individual Electoral Registration requirements are fully incorporated; leading to a register of Voters which is as comprehensive as possible.

Human Resources

The contract for the New HR and Payroll system is due to expire in June 2015.  HR Managers have been busy procuring an integrated system that will meet our future needs and is cost effective, delivers real time information on our staffing including Attendance Management information, Training and Development information including Appraisals completed, and self service facilities for managers.

HR Managers have visited other Councils to discuss and review the HR and Payroll system they have in place.  The purpose of the visits was to ensure that the future HR and Payroll system which Calderdale purchases is fit for purpose and delivers cost efficiencies both for managers and the HR service. In undertaking the procurement exercise, consideration has been given to how staff will work in the future as part of the review of HR and BCPM.  

A report is due to go to Cabinet on 15 December for approval to appoint the preferred supplier.

The Future Workforce Programme (Internal Jobs market) was launched on 15 September 2014, opening up opportunities for all staff.  HR have been overwhelmed by the response from staff that have opted to voluntarily register on the system.  Some concerns were initially expressed through Unison at the employers forum but these issues have been resolved and I have assured the employers forum that I would continue to engage with the process. We have over 500 staff from across all directorates registered for the system throughout the Council and new jobs are being added weekly.  The first two jobs have been matched and interviews are scheduled through the internal jobs market. 

The new streamlined process will identify employee work preferences, strengths and staff will then be matched to new job opportunities throughout the Council.

Attached to the Future Workforce Programme are the Voluntary Early Retirement (VER) and Voluntary Severance (VS) schemes.  We have had an overwhelming response from staff who have submitted an expression of interest in the VER and VS scheme.  We have received 280 expressions of interest which are almost evenly split between VS and VER.  

The deadline was Friday 24 November 2014, but staff are still asking if they can submit late applications.  

Directorate management teams and the Corporate Lead for HR are now assessing the applications and obtaining pension and severance costing information to look at the applications that can be progressed.  We continue to keep staff up to date with the progress of their expression of interest via the weekly e-call messages and the dedicated HR intranet site.  HR will write to all staff in due course to confirm if their application can be approved or declined.

This is the Council’s biggest single change management programme to date. There are significant savings attached to this initiative (£5.5m) required to meet its budget targets

HR and Business Change and Performance Management – the 45 day consultation period has now ended.  The Director of Communities and Business Change is in the process of gathering all the feedback received from staff regarding the proposed structure changes.  Final recommendations will be considered by Cabinet in February.  Subject to approval, the implementation of the new structure will take place from March 2015.

The trade unions have been consulted throughout the review.  

The staff survey Our Voice Survey is now underway, over 50% of staff have completed the survey.  This has given staff the opportunity to have their say about how the Council operates, what they think needs to be changed and/or improved and to provide their opinions to help shape future changes to the way we work.

Nominations are now open for the annual celebration of Calderdale Council staff the Our Stars Awards.  Staff have been invited to nominate colleagues who deserve recognition for going above and beyond to help the people of Calderdale.  This year there are 6 categories for exceptional staff:

· Outstanding Contribution;
· Improvement and Innovation;
· Unsung Hero;
· Customer Service Excellence;
· Aspirational Leadership;
· Volunteer of the Year.
The presentation event will take place on Thursday 15 January 2015 at the Victoria Theatre.

The Trade Union Facilities Agreement policy dated back to 1979 and was no longer fit for purpose.  In order to address the issue of the UNISON full-time (30 hours) Branch Secretary role and other wider employee relations issues the Agreement required revision. 

In order to enable this to happen, the decision taken as part of the approval of the Council’s revenue budget to remove the funding for the role of Unison Branch Secretary and the Unison’s office accommodation had been suspended pending the outcome of the review.  

The revised policy and recommendations were submitted to the Governance and Business Committee on 10 November 2014 and were approved.  The policy now officially recognises UNISON, GMB and Unite for Council Directorate staff.  Further consultation will take place with all other Trade Unions to discuss how the Council will consult going-forward on changes affecting staff.

The report also proposed that the Council should continue to support the Unison Branch Secretary role as the consultation had identified a number of risks and potential areas of costs and impact upon the effective delivery of employee relations if this was not continued.

It was recommended to the Council that funding be continued for a UNISON Branch Secretary role equivalent full-time (30 hours) post as per the current arrangements in place. 

Finally I can report that having attended the employers meeting in Wakefield, agreement has been reached with the unions on pay awards until April 2016.

Councillor Carter wished to commend all staff involved in the consultation process in Human Resources and Business Change and Performance Management. 

Councillor Carter also wished to acknowledge the service of Pauline Hamilton retiring after 39 years of service with the Council and who over the last 13 years had provided IT support Members.
(iv) Adults, Health and Social Care

Councillor McAllister, Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Social Care submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

Since the last Council meeting, we have had final confirmation that our Better Care Fund submission has been approved subject to some conditions.  It is, however, rated as a low risk plan which we are all very pleased about.  It has been a tremendous piece of joint work between the CCG and ourselves and will be the basis for our integrated commissioning plans with health and our pooled budget arrangements.

The announcement about the BCF was made by Minister, Jeremy Hunt, at this year’s National Children and Adult Services Conference which was held in Manchester.  There were many presentations focusing on the challenges to health and social care, the preparation for the Care Act next year with the new responsibilities including the safeguarding of vulnerable adults, national eligibility criteria and new duties in respect of market development and market failure.  The conference is also a chance to catch up and reflect over the three days.

One of the most lively sessions was on the Thursday morning and was led by FutureGov, who presented a new approach which they describe as ‘radically disruptive but with elegant design’ and challenges local government to think differently with the use of technologies and apps.

I have also read Adults, Health and Social Care’s transformation plan which covers all aspects of the Care Act and I believe that we are prepared for the changes coming up.  I want to highlight the fact that there will be a national information campaign in the New Year to inform the public of our new duties and responsibilities.  We are planning our own series of local events as well.

On the fourth of November, I attended a stakeholder workshop at the Elsie Whiteley Centre where there was a presentation by Shropshire County Council.  There was a particularly inspiring presentation from a woman with MS that had stopped work.  She was worried that she had no purpose or direction in her life but she has now become a pivotal figure in the development of their Mutual Model of Social Work.  It was evident that she had found so much self-worth in working with other people who use services, to guide them through the processes they face and helping support them.  It is clear that this approach has added so much value while also reducing some of the Council’s costs.

I hope to bring forward plans for a similar model in Calderdale in the New Year.

I am also happy to announce that following a lengthy retendering process, we have awarded three new contracts for home care services in Calderdale and the handover to new providers will be completed by mid-January.

Finally, I want to congratulate our ‘End of Life’ social work team, who have got through to the finals of the Social Work Awards.  It is really good to know that we are helping to deliver services which help someone when they are at the very end of life.
Public Health

The following report, although lengthy, gives a flavor of the wide ranging efforts undertaken by the Public Health team, but I do hope that it proves interesting to members, whom I know, show a great deal of interest in matters relating to Public Health. If, however, you feel it is over-long, or too detailed, please let me know and I will adjust accordingly in the future.

Tobacco 

In continuing delivery of the Council’s agreed tobacco declaration a number of key initiatives have been undertaken. 

This year is the 3rd year of the Stoptober campaign and again there is an increase as there has been year on year. There were 260K signups this year across the country. 21,000 people in the Yorkshire and the Humber signed up to Stoptober. That is 21,000 more people in the region looking forward to a healthier smoke free future.  Calderdale played its full part in the campaign and we are awaiting breakdown of our community engagement and success. 

The Council is responsible for commissioning stop smoking services as part of its public health responsibilities and in the first quarter of this year approximately 500 people have contacted services leading to over 200 quitting.  There is a well-recognised financial return for health and social care services of about 3 to 1. The costs of smoking were further highlighted in the past month where there is an indication that smoking costs social care services approximately £3 million per year. 

Fixed Penalty Notice and smoking related litter scheme

The scheme came into operation in October and received high levels of media interest.  We have had the first 3 referrals through the scheme, but it is too early to give any further information.  The LGC will be publishing an article on this shortly.  We are currently in discussions with the Daily Telegraph who potentially want to incorporate this as part of a feature they are doing on Public Health in the Local Authority and what is happened as a result.

Smoke Free Families

We have signed-up to take part in a national pilot delivered by the charity QUIT.  This will result in 10 schools receiving a youth worker led session on smoking and health, delivered with a range of bespoke visual materials designed and to instigate discussion amongst the children, the aim of which is to try and decrease the likelihood of the children starting to smoke and through the children try and get any parents who currently smoke to contemplate quitting.  This scheme is currently being evaluated by University College London; the Calderdale scheme will be part of that evaluation.

Obesity 

Physical activity

One of the important legacy effects of the hugely successful Tour de France depart in Yorkshire is to ensure we build on the opportunity to get more people cycling both as a leisure pursuit and as a means of active travel.

A cycling conference to drive forward further legacy impact was held in the Town Hall on Thursday 27th November.  Roger Geffen is the Campaigns and Policy Director for CTC, the National Cycling Charity. Roger who gave evidence to the All Party Parliamentary Cycling Group on the social, environmental and health benefits of cycling which was incorporated in the Group’s report “Get Britain Cycling” spoke at the event. Roger along with our own Director of Public Health emphasised the economic health and transport benefits of increasing cycling levels and the conference called for the current action plans to be enhanced.  Ensuring space for cyclists was considered throughout planning and highway developments. 

One of the mechanisms to support healthy living and identify people at risk of cardiovascular disease is via the Council’s work on health checks.

We commission all our general practices to provide the service thereby ensuring comprehensive coverage of the population. In the first quarter of 2014/15 some 3,514 individuals received an invite for a health check over three months and 1,907 individuals took up this offer.  The rates of take up and offer are above the national and regional levels.
I attended the Breastfeeding Peer Supporters Network Graduation on Saturday 29th November and some 30 volunteers who support women to continue breastfeeding in their communities were commended for their amazing commitment and work in supporting babies having the best start in life.
The National Childhood Measurement Programme is on track to complete measurement by the 31st March with some 51 Year 6 classes done and 51 Reception classes measured as well.

The Council and the Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group have agreed to be part of an evaluation of the jointly commissioned Food for Life Partnership initiative by the University of the West of England.
The hospital food initiative locally is already reaping rewards. Quick wins so far, the issue of temperature has been reviewed and resulted in staff training (catering and ward staff – distribution of the plates within the trolley, improved trolley delivery working with the portering staff, ensuring patient choice by staff discussing menus with patients rather than selecting for them, ward staff supporting catering hostesses with meal service), exploring how dense protein food can be reheated without drying out non-protein foods, providing lunch and evening meals in 2 sittings, timely collation of menus especially with wards with a high turnaround. 

Other changes include how CHFT is looking at changing the snack box system, consideration of children’s menus working with FFLP colleagues in schools, looking at specifically designed crockery for the elderly, trialling the hydration trolley model, roll out of the enrichment project trialled with Greenhead College with volunteers choosing a medical/nursing career encouraging patients at meal times, plan to collect 200 patient meal surveys/month from December.   Brilliant!   

Weight Management/Physical Activity

We will be launching a new integrated weight management, physical activity and behaviour change/healthy lifestyle service in April 2015.  We are currently working with various partners to look at how this model would work and how we can link to CCG priorities and potentially bring in more resource to promote community asset building and create a more diverse physical activity offer.

Alcohol 

Staff from Legal, Public Health, and Licensing in Calderdale Council recently attended a Public Health and Licensing seminar.
The real value of the day for Public Health was being able to meet and discuss the benefits of a closer working relationship between public health and licensing with our Calderdale colleagues concerned with Licensing. All attending responded positively and are looking at ways to take this forward. Immediate outcomes are that Public Health will be involved in the review of the Statement of Licensing Policy and have greater role to play in reviewing submissions.
Road Safety 

Following the cabinet decision and a scrutiny overview the implementation plan for a 20mph limits across residential areas has been developed by the public health and relevant highways teams.
Calderdale is the trail blazer for this action in West Yorkshire.  The project plan includes the phasing of the 20mph scheme over the allotted 3 year period. Work has been underway to agree the phases and timings for rolling out 20mph across the different areas and preparing the website and area maps.  A 20mph drop in event was held on Tuesday 7 October from 3.30pm to 6.00 pm at Halifax Town Hall for Councillors, partner agencies and community groups.  The meeting expelled a number of the concerns that a number of stakeholders had regarding impacts on their operations and provided a valuable update on the health and well-being benefits of slower speeds in residential areas. I featured some of the myth-busters in my Inside the Council column in the Brighouse Echo on 30 October. 

Dr Jill Farrington, Consultant in Public Health Medicine and I represented Calderdale Council at the local Oak Leaf Remembrance Service that took place at Halifax Minster on Sunday 16th November. This national event remembers all those affected by road traffic collisions including victims and their families, and professional agencies who respond to these tragic events. It is notable that Calderdale is above the national average for the rate of children killed and seriously injured through road traffic injuries (37.3 per 100,000 aged 0-15 years in 2010-12), a national public health outcome indicator, and the 20 miles per hour work is part of our response.

Child Poverty 

The Child Poverty Task Force was set up by Cabinet as a cross party group in 2013 to tackle child poverty in Calderdale and drive forward the Child and Family Poverty Strategy.  The group has met at regular intervals.  The group expanded its members in October this year to include external partners representing healthcare, schools, young people, DWP and women’s health.

Amongst other activity, the Task Force has undertaken an audit of activity within the Council looking at child poverty and has collated evidence on the incidence and successes of breakfast clubs in Calderdale.  The Task Force is kept up to date on current trends in child poverty nationally and locally, including current statistical evidence. Links have been established with other Council-led groups addressing similar agendas and issues, such as the Welfare and Financial Resilience Partnership. This link includes cross-membership.

The Task Force has responsibility for allocating a sum of £120K (from Public Health non-recurrent budgets) to address child poverty and its impact.  As part of seeking wider commitment to the issue of reducing Child Poverty, which is one of the 6 priority outcomes in the Wellbeing Strategy, and to announce the existence of the Child Poverty Fund, the Task Force hosted the Child Poverty Open Space event at the Three Ways Conference Centre in July this year.  Nearly 60 people from the public, private and voluntary and community sector attended the event.   A key aim of this event was to generate ideas and identify actions that could be taken locally to tackle child poverty and its impact which might be supported by the Child Poverty Fund.

The Task Force launched a formal process for applying to the Child Poverty fund in early October and considered the submitted proposals at its meeting in November.  The outline proposals covered a range of poverty issues, age ranges and populations within Calderdale.  Following careful consideration, the Task Force agreed that further information to support the proposals was necessary and applicants should be advised of any issues or gaps identified and invited to provide clarification ahead of the next meeting of the Task Force.  This would be arranged to take place in January with the possibility of recommendations on funding being submitted to Cabinet in February/March.  

Sexual health

In conjunction with Bradford an engaging and thought provoking theatre presentation for students was commissioned in October/November.  Eleven performances of Sex Factor were booked in nine of 14 Calderdale secondary schools. The majority of the performances were to year 10 students (14-15 years of age). Two were to year 9 students (13-14 years of age). 

Approximately 1,800 students saw the performance. The performance was both entertaining and informative. It engaged pupils and imparted the messages about how to stay safe; delaying sex until they are older; safe sex and where to go for help. The theatre company felt that they were well supported by the commissioner and sexual health agencies working with schools in Calderdale.

The evaluation of 1,036 students found that students now know a lot about contraception and how to stay safe (76.2% compared with 30.3% before the performance), STIs and how they are caught (63.9%), where to go for help/advice on sexual health, contraception and relationships (75.1% compared with 23.2% before the performance) and how to stay safe on line (82.9% compared with 30.3% before the performance). Of 100 adults surveyed 97% thought the performance encouraged students to think a lot about contraception and staying safe.
Young people’s health analysis 

The analysis of the school electronic health needs assessment or eHNA survey was completed in October 2014 and reports have been sent to primary and secondary schools and are currently being shared with relevant services and stakeholders. Over 5500 children from 13 secondary schools and 30 primary schools participated in the survey that showed improvements in some aspects of children’s health and wellbeing. There appear to be some striking improvements since last year for example an increase in the proportion eating fruit and vegetables and a reduction in the proportion of children experiencing recent bullying, although some things have got worse for example more young people trying alcohol. 

A Conference is being planned for spring 2015 to discuss the results with schools with participation of staff, governors and young people. Various presentations have already taken place during the last few weeks, for example at CYP Scrutiny, CYP DLT, CYP Takeover event, Proactive & Responsive Subgroup and more are scheduled for CYPPE, CSCB, Sexual Health Programme Board and Substance Misuse Stakeholders Group by Christmas. Work is also underway with DCS and Communications for communicating the results with children and young people. The results of the Year 12/College eHNA survey which took place in September should also be available by the end of the year.

(v) Children and Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services

Councillor Raistrick, Cabinet Member for Children and Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

Calderdale has submitted three bids to the £100 million Innovation fund, two of the bids have progressed to the second stage and CYP officers are working with coaches to take the bids through to the final stage. We are hopeful of success.

The first bid which, whilst unsuccessful, was commended around the introduction of Systemic practice.

Our Social care department is to introduce this procedure anyway. It has benefits in outcome terms and the research also shows an improvement in staff morale and staff retention. There is an information day called ‘Safe, Successful Families’ at the Shay, Monday 8th December. All members have been invited. Further to this there is Member training scheduled for Thursday 11th December.

The second bid-‘Right Home’ follows the creation of a Virtual team in spring with the intention of intervening early in the lives of the most vulnerable young people.

The bid is to attract support to this team by addressing the limited nature of the current housing options for young people with complex needs. We are working with independent housing providers, private schools and recently Buttle UK. There is the hope that this approach will lead to improved outcomes by addressing both housing and education options.

The third bid ‘Mockingbird, follows a pilot scheme in the USA. It has the aim of increasing placement stability particularly for adolescents and sibling groups as well as improving carer retention and carer support. It revolves around forming ‘hubs’ of foster families. We are working with Leeds, Stockport and the Fostering Network on this scheme.

All of these bids are a strong sign that Calderdale is a confident authority that is trying to be at the forefront of developments in social care.

Calderdale has been a pathfinder in the development of the SEND reforms which came into effect in September. We are making good progress in the transition from statements to EHC plans. A unique aspect of  our approach is that we have developed proposals to ‘employ’ on a part time basis three or four young people with special educational needs or disabilities from the age range 16-25 to contribute to our development of these plans. This really is listening to the ‘Voice of the Child’. No other council is doing this.

The latest OFSTED report following the schematic inspection of 8 authorities into CSE ‘it couldn’t happen here could it?’ is being studied currently. Any lessons which need to be learnt will be. Any members are welcome to receive a copy of our evaluation of this report.

Further to the Jay Report into CSE in Rotherham and also in anticipation at some time in the future of the scaling down of our Improvement Board, meetings are being held around governance involving the chairs of the relevant bodies and senior officers.

The Council recently held the annual Children Looked After Achievement Awards event at the Shay. It was extremely well attended and a truly inspiring evening. Thanks should go to all those involved. The theme this year was ‘Winter Wonderland’ and I was sat at the ‘Penguin’ table with Chloe, James and Katrina. I think John Lewis pinched this scene for their Christmas commercial.

It is very disappointing that OFSTED will now not be inspecting our social care department until the New Year. We are ready and waiting and prepared to move on.

On the education front the exam results have been widely publicised and have done the rounds of scrutiny.
In terms of the recent recommendation of Council regarding Post 16 a cross party meeting with head teachers is being arranged for early January.

Finally and following the report into the so-called ‘Trojan Horse’ affair, Officers will begin to have a look at Calderdale’s arrangements around school governance to see if we can improve the whole system.

Councillor MK Swift asked Councillor Raistrick about complaints received regarding meetings not going ahead with Headteachers regarding Post 13 provision and, why there was no urgency.  Councillor Raistrick advised that the meeting would be going ahead as early as it could in early January 2015. 
Councillor Tagg asked Councillor Raistrick about the condition of Copley School with regard to the uneven floors.  Councillor Raistrick advised that this situation had been ongoing since 2012, when surveys were done by structural engineers.  Talks had been held with Teachers and all options explored. Construction teams were to work over weekends and evenings in the hope of getting temporary work done in the next few weeks and options for more permanent solutions would be looking into next year.

(Councillors Ford and D Foster each declared an interest in the above item as Governors of Copley School) 
(vi) Communities

Councillor Thompson, Cabinet Member for Communities submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

I am really pleased to be reporting to Full Council in my role as Portfolio Holder for Communities.  

I am now getting to know the areas of responsibility of the Directorate but am still familiarising myself with all the key agendas and getting to know staff delivering such a wide range of services.  This update will focus on progress on the piece hall and central library, the Tour de France legacy, and the first birthday for Halifax Customer First.  I also continue to be impressed by the range of events and activities supported by the Directorate some of which are mentioned below.   

Firstly, I am proud that for the second year Halifax Town Hall raised a flag for White Ribbon Day on 25th November. White Ribbon Day is inspired by The White Ribbon Pledge lead by men who campaign to stop domestic violence against women. Although women tend to be the primary victims of this type of assault there is no reason why men cannot take a share of the responsibility in putting an end to domestic abuse.  The Council has been working with other organisations to get a better understanding of domestic abuse in Calderdale, and to find out where help is needed most. This highlighted key areas where domestic abuse services can be improved – including identifying potential issues and supporting people as quickly as possible; working more closely with partners such as the Police; and developing a perpetrator programme to help reduce re-offending. To help make these improvements the Council, the Police, the Clinical Commissioning Group and Pennine Housing have submitted a bid for funding from the Government’s Transformation Challenge Award. The outcome of the bid should be known in late November or early December.

I am extremely pleased to inform colleagues that the Piece Hall and library/archive were handed over from the Council to Graham Construction on 27th October, marking the commencement of the construction works on the two projects. The Piece Hall project is funded by the Council and Heritage Lottery Fund. The Grade I Listed building will be refurbished and conserved, creating a 21st century heritage visitor attraction, with a state-of-the-art interpretation and learning centre, a new east extension and a redesigned courtyard. The Piece Hall Trust will run the Piece Hall when it reopens in 2016. The new Central Library and Archive is funded by the Council. It will be a striking building which provides state-of-the-art facilities for the community.  

The machinery and site cabins for the Grahams team have now arrived on site and preparations are starting in the courtyard for the ground works to begin. Surveying work is also going on and the team are also concluding the archaeological works in readiness for construction of the new access road that will serve the Piece Hall, Library and Square Chapel. The cast iron south gates have been protected in preparation for full construction traffic. The gates will be recessed in situ and protective hoarding put around them to prevent damage. Construction site hoardings are also being erected along part of Square Road to allow access which requires the temporary closure of the footpath, but with the necessary signage in place to direct pedestrians. 

I am happy to inform Full Council that we are now working on post event evaluation and learning to ensure that a meaningful legacy comes from hosting the Tour de France earlier this year.  This includes analysing surveys pre and post event on TDF and the festival and planning out next steps for Calderdale. In November an independent evaluation report on the first ever cultural festival to accompany a Grand Départ was published. It reported 800,000 attendances at 2,225 live performances, exhibitions and workshops over the 100-day Yorkshire Festival programme which generated close to £10 million for the county’s economy. 

Ambitious plans for a biennial Yorkshire Festival of art and culture starting in 2016 were also announced in November. The ten year plan, which will see major headlining commissions in a programme will have public participation at its heart.  

The new festival plans fit well with our work to maximise the benefits of tourism in the borough. In November Cabinet approved a new strategic model for Calderdale’s Tourism Board which will build upon our successes to date. As the coalition government announces investment in tourism in Northern England, Calderdale needs to continue to develop its offer and place within the visitor economy in the region.  

Our services continue to play an important role in commemorating the Frist World War.  Bankfield Museum hosted a very successful First World War conference in October.  Speakers included representatives from West Yorkshire Archive Service, Calderdale Libraries and curatorial staff from Bankfield Museum alongside local history societies and local historians from across the Calder Valley and further afield. The Halifax Great War Heritage Society also launched its interactive heritage map of buildings and places with a Great War connection in central Halifax. A highlight of the afternoon was a screening of the film ‘Loss is Eternal’ about an evocative sand sculpture in Hebden Bridge, funded by Hebden Royd Town Council with a contribution from Bankfield Museum. 

We also recently launched a Heritage Lottery funded project to open up Todmorden Town Hall with an exhibition about Todmorden and World War one. This project opens up the building to the people of Todmorden and its visitors by developing a new heritage center in the building with a computer link to the digital archive hosting historic images and documents from across Calderdale. I would like to draw Members attention to the Great War mailing list if you would like to be kept updated on events - please email greatwar@calderdale.gov.uk
The Shay continues to host some great sporting events – making the most of the improved facilities at the ground.  This included an England C match against Estonia U21’s on 18th November which was well supported by our staff. 2388 people attended to see England win 4-2. This figure included over 400 from school, community, and sports groups that FC Halifax Town and Sports Development had attracted We have had some positive feedback from the FA on the events and will continue to review all our work on safety, security and event planning to help us plan for an even better 2015. 

I have recently been impressed by the work being done by our Countryside Service, working with a group of loyal and hardworking volunteers to promote and protect our beautiful local landscape.  Recently the team ran a winter tree ID walk at Ogden Water with local people and visitors learning how to use bark, buds and fruits to identify our largest wildlife during the winter months.  The team also regularly works with businesses – recently staff from Royal Sun Alliance joining Calderdale Countryside staff for a day in Cunnery Wood to help maintain the footpaths, using felled timber to edge footpaths and removing rhododendron. 

And finally, Halifax Customer First is one year old! Horton Street has been a great location for Customer Services, providing a flexible and responsive space for staff and local people to use to receive advice and information from the Council. During this first 12 months the team have seen over 150,000 people, received 309,850 phone calls, dealt with 11,156 emails, 1,300 livechats on the website and 600 social media messages.  It is a really busy service and it can sometimes struggle to manage demand, but initiatives like the apprentice providing advice to walk in customers and self-service cash payment have gone really well. We are using the findings of the recent Scrutiny work to further improve the offer and experience for those using the building to access our services.  

Councillor Thompson passed on thanks to Members and officers for all the work done on the White Ribbon Campaign.  

67 COMMENTS ON THE WORK OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES, AND QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE TO THE CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES
There were no questions to the Chairs of Scrutiny Panels and Committees or comments from Members.
